Home > Murchison, David Reid

# Murchison, David Reid 🖽

# Murchison, David Reid

by Leora Hiatt Mceachern, 1991

### 5 Dec. 1837-22 Feb. 1882



A 1905 engraving of David Reid Murchison.

Image from Archive.org. [2] David Reid Murchison, merchant, civic leader, and Confederate officer, was born a few miles west of Fayetteville at Manchester, <u>Cumberland County</u> [3]. He was the son of Duncan (20 May 1801–24 Apr. 1870) and Fannie Reid Murchison and the grandson of Kenneth McKenzie Murchison and Dr. Thomas Reid, both of whom emigrated from Scotland. He attended the University of Virginia but left in 1856 to join the firm of Bauman and Murchison in New York City as a bookkeeper. Returning to North Carolina in 1858, he became a partner in the firm of Eli Murray and Company in Wilmington.

At the outbreak of the <u>Civil War</u> [4], Murchison, as a private in the Wilmington Light Infantry, participated on 15 Apr. 1861 in the capture of <u>Fort Caswell</u> [5] at the mouth of the <u>Cape Fear River</u> [6]. A few months later, with R. B. McRae and T. H. McKoy, he raised a company of which he was first lieutenant. This company of 108 men was probably one of the largest from Wilmington. Assigned as Company C, Seventh Regiment, North Carolina State Troops, it saw action in the Seven Days' Battle around Richmond, Fredericksburg, Sharpsburg, Manassas, and other places. In April 1863 Murchison was transferred to the Fifty-fourth Regiment as captain and assistant quartermaster; later he became inspector general of the Commissary Department of North Carolina.

After the war he resumed his partnership with Eli Murray and the firm became Murray and Murchison. He soon left the firm and in July 1866, with John D. Williams, his brother-in-law George Williams, and his brother <u>Kenneth McKenzie Murchison</u> <sup>[7]</sup> as partners, established the firms of Williams and Murchison in Wilmington, J. D. Williams and Company in Fayetteville, and Murchison and Company in New York. David Murchison was also a member of the first board of directors of the Bank of New Hanover, organized in 1872; receiver and later president of the Carolina Central Railroad Company; first president of the Produce Exchange; president of the Wilmington Compress and Warehouse Company; and president of the Express Steamboat Company, plying between Wilmington and Fayetteville. At his untimely death, the Wilmington Chamber of Commerce and the Produce Exchange suspended business and attended the funeral in a body.

With his brother Kenneth, Murchison gave the colonial parish church and graveyard of <u>St. Philip's [8]</u>, <u>Brunswick County</u> [9], to the Episcopal Diocese of East Carolina. It is now a part of <u>Brunswick town</u> [10], a <u>State Historic Site</u> [11]. They also owned the Caney River hunting preserve, which included <u>Mount Mitchell</u> [12].

On 11 Jan. 1872 he married Lucy Wooster Wright (30 June 1850–12 Oct. 1913), the daughter of Joshua Grainger and Mary Ann Walker Wright. They had one daughter, Lucile Wright, who married Walter Marvin. Mrs. Marvin gave the Murchison home on South Third Street, Wilmington, to the Episcopal Diocese of East Carolina; it is now the diocesan headquarters.

Murchison was a member of St. James's Episcopal Church. He died in New York City, where he had gone for medical treatment, and was buried in Oakdale Cemetery, Wilmington.

## **References:**

Samuel A. Ashe, ed., *Biographical History of North Carolina*, vol. 1 [13] (1905 [portrait [2]]).

Weymouth T. Jordan, comp., North Carolina Troops, 1861-1865: A Roster, vol. 4 (1973).

Oakdale Cemetery Records (Raleigh).

St. James's Church Records (Wilmington).

James Sprunt, *Chronicles of the Cape Fear River*<sup>[14]</sup> (1914).

Wilmington Morning Star, 28 Apr. 1870, 14 Jan. 1872.

Wilmington Weekly Star, 3 Mar. 1882.

## **Additional Resources:**

"Captain David Reid Murchison, Wilmington Merchant and Civic Leader." Papers of the Cape Fear Historical Institute. Cape Fear Historical Institute. 2006. <u>http://www.cfhi.net/DavidReidMurchison.php\_15</u>

Phillips, Chris. "Building History: David Reid Murchison house." WWAY-TV. February 13, 2013. http://www.wwaytv3.com/2013/02/13/building-history-david-reid-murchison-house [16]

### **Image Credits:**

E.G. Williams and Bro. "D.R. Murchison." *Biographical history of North Carolina from colonial times to the present*volume 1. Greensboro, N.C. : C. L. Van Noppen. 1905. 392.<u>https://archive.org/stream/cu31924092215437#page/n541/mode/2up</u>

Subjects: Biographies [17] Merchants [18] Military personnel [19] Authors: Mceachern, Leora Hiatt [20] Origin - location: Cumberland County [21] Wilmington [22] From: Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[23]

1 January 1991 | Mceachern, Leora Hiatt

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/murchison-david-reid

#### Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/murchison-david-reid [2] https://archive.org/stream/cu31924092215437#page/n541/mode/2up [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/cumberland [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/civil-war [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/fort-caswell [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/rivers/cape-fear [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/murchison-kenneth [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/state-historic-sites-program [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/mount-mitchell [13] https://archive.org/stream/cu31924092215437#page/n539/mode/2up [14] https://archive.org/stream/chroniclesofcape00spru#page/310/mode/2up [15] http://www.cfhi.net/DavidReidMurchison.php [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [18] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/merchants [19] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/soldiers [20] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/mceachern-leora [21] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/coastal-39 [23] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no